


AL 2002-08 (12/02/02) 

What is the Purpose of this AL? 

The purpose of this AL is to provide guidance for implementation of Executive Orders 13202 and 

13208, issued earlier this year. The guidance describes the Executive Orders' application to and 

provides a clause for use in the Department of Energy's (DOE' s) management and operating and 

other major facilities contractors. It also provides a model clause that may be used to implement 

the Executive Orders in contracts for construction management services. 

What is the Background? 

On February 17, 2001, President Bush issued Executive Order 13202 establishing the policy 

of the Administration with regard to the use of project agreements \1 by Federal agencies and their 

construction managers for Federal construction projects. An amendment to Executive Order 

13202, Executive Order 13208, was issued on April 6, 2001. 

Executive Order 13202 requires that agencies and their construction managers remain neutral 

towards project labor agreements. That is to say, for all Federal construction contracts awarded 

after the date of the Executive Order, neither the Federal agency for whom the construction is 

being performed nor its construction manager, if one is employed, may require the negotiation or 

execution of a project labor agreement. By the same token, they cannot prohibit a construction 

contractor from implementing a project labor agreement. Executive Order 13202 provides that the 

head of the agency, generally, may exempt construction contracts from the Order's requirements in 

order to avert an imminent threat to public health or safety or to serve the national security. 

Additionally, Executive Order 13208 authorizes the head of an agency to exempt a particular 

construction project awarded after the date of Executive Order 13202 where a project labor 

agreement for that project was in effect before that date. The Executive Orders are implemented in 

the Federal Acquisition Regulation at 36.202. 

DOE has allowed the use of project labor agreements over many years. It has required them in 

four instances: Hanford, the Nevada Test Site, Rocky Flats, and the Idaho National Engineering 

and Environmental Laboratory. Generally, when the Department has required project labor 

agreements, all work at the site is subject to the agreement, and the agreement is known within 

DOE as a Site Stabilization Agreement. 

DOE is unique in that most, if not all, of the construction that takes place for the Department takes 

place under the auspices of contractors that manage and operate the DOE sites. Project labor 

agreements normally run for the duration of a project. In DOE where a Site Stabilization 

Agreement is in effect, the expectation has been that the agreement will continue as long as there 

is a DOE presence at the site. 

Currently, there are six other project labor agreements in effect for Departmental projects or sites. 

These are not the result of DOE direction, but have resulted from decisions of DOE contractors or 

subcontractors. 

\l- In DOE, the term "project agreements," means project labor agreements and includes Site Stabilization Agreements. 
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